

Theses and Dissertations

2021-08-06

# Racial Discrimination and the Indirect Effects of Forgiveness on Well-Being Among Emerging Polynesian Americans

Emily E. Tanner

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd

# Racial Discrimination and the Indirect Effects of Forgiveness on Well-Being Among Emerging Polynesian Americans

Emily E. Tanner

A thesis submitted to the faculty of
Brigham Young University
in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

**Educational Specialist** 

G. E. Kawika Allen, Chair Ellie Young Erika Feinauer

Department of Counseling Psychology and Special Education

Brigham Young University

Copyright © 2021 Emily E. Tanner

All Rights Reserved

#### ABSTRACT

Racial Discrimination and the Indirect Effects of Forgiveness on Well-Being Among Emerging Polynesian Americans

Emily E. Tanner
Department of Counseling Psychology and Special Education
Educational Specialist

There is a lack of research on the effects of racial discrimination on the mental health of emerging Polynesian American adults (ages 17-29). This study examines the effects of racial discrimination and the indirect effects of forgiveness on mental health among 423 Polynesian American emerging adults. Correlations were conducted in preliminary analysis then data was further analyzed through multiple regressions to determine if racial discrimination predicts psychological outcomes. A mediation analyses with Hayes PROCESS macro bootstrapping was conducted to examine the indirect effects of forgiveness. Lastly, a point-biserial correlation was conducted to examine the effects of education level on perception of racial discrimination. Elevated experiences of racial discrimination were linked to increase of negative psychological outcomes including depression, anxiety, stress. In addition, experiences of racial discrimination were inversely correlated with anger and self-esteem. Participants with a high school education or less were more likely to report experiences of racial discrimination. Forgiveness mediated the relationship between racial discrimination and depression, anxiety, stress, and satisfaction with life. Implications are included regarding the necessity of mental health professionals to be aware of the psychological impacts of racial discrimination among Polynesian emerging adults. Additional results are provided, and implications of these findings are outlined.

Keywords: racial discrimination, mental health, well being, young adults, minority groups

# **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

I would like to express my graditude and appreciation for those who have made this thesis possible. I would first like to thank my family who have supported me while I pursue my education and who have constantly encouraged me throughout this process. Second, I would like to thank my chair, Dr. G. E. Kawika Allen for his guidance, support, and help with all stages of this thesis. Third, I would like to thank Dr. Ellie Young and Dr. Erika Feinauer for being a part of this thesis and for offering their advice, expertiese, and example.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

TITLE PAGE	i
ABSTRACT	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	iv
LIST OF TABLES	vi
CHAPTER 1: Introduction	1
Statement of the Problem	1
Statement of the Purpose	2
Research Questions	2
CHAPTER 2: Review of Literature	3
Racial Discrimination and Mental Health Outcomes Among Emerging Adults	4
Forgiveness Effects on Racial Discrimination and Mental Health Outcomes	6
Psychological Effects of Discrimination Across Racial Ethnic Minorities	9
Discrimination Effects Among Polynesians	15
Buffering Variables Among Polynesians	17
CHAPTER 3: Method	20
Participants	20
Instruments	21
The Daily Life Experience (DLE)	21
Trait Forgivingness Scale (TFS)	21
Depression, Anxiety, and Stress Scale – 21 (DASS-21)	22
The Trait Anger Scale (TAS)	22

Rosenberg Self-Esteem Inventory (RSE)	23
Satisfaction With Life Scale (SWLS)	23
Procedures	23
Data Analysis	24
CHAPTER 4: Results	26
Racial Discrimination and Psychological Outcomes	27
Indirect Effect Analysis	29
Education Level	30
CHAPTER 5: Discussion	32
Results	32
Psychological Effects	32
Forgiveness as a Mediator	33
Effects of Education Level	34
Comparison of Results to Other Findings	34
Limitations	35
Implications for Future Research	36
Conclusion	36
REFERENCES	37
APPENDIX A: Institutional Review Board Approval Letter	50
APPENDIX B: Instruments	51

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	Means and Standard Deviations of Study Variables	27
Table 2	Pearson Bivariate Correlations of the Study Variables	28
Table 3	Regression Analysis Summary for Racial Discrimination Predicting Depression	29
Table 4	Hayes PROCESS for Bootstrapping Results	30
Table 5	Point-Biserial Correlations of the Education Level Variables	31
Table 6	Regression Analysis for Education Level Predicting Racial Discrimination	31

#### CHAPTER 1

#### Introduction

Racial discrimination has been defined as negative and oppressive life events that are specific to the individual's culture or racial group (Chou et al., 2012; Gee et al., 2007; Yip et al., 2008). These negative life events include "actions, practices, and behaviors by members of a socially dominant group that have a differential and negative impact on members of a socially subordinate group" (Broman, 1997, p. 37). These events are aversive and can cause high levels of stress and increases in poor mental health outcomes (Polanco-Roman & Miranda, 2013). Racial discrimination has been linked to negative mental health outcomes among a variety of different ethnic minority groups across the United States (Chou et al., 2012; Gee et al., 2007; Grollman, 2012; Huynh & Fuligni, 2010; Hope et al., 2015; Yip et al., 2008).

Limited research has been conducted in regard to racial discrimination and psychological well-being among Polynesian emerging adults (Chia-Chen Chen et al., 2014). In the research that has been done, it has been found that Polynesian's experience similar negative effects on mental health as other minoritized groups in the face of discrimination (Allen et al., 2017; Brown-Rice, 2013; Chou et al., 2012; Lee & Ahn, 2011). Protective factors against the negative effects of racial discrimination have also been widely studied in other racial groups (Liu et al., 2019). Personal levels of the trait forgiveness has previously been discussed as a possible buffer against the psychological damage caused by discrimination and studies yield mixed results (Jordan & Terrence, 2017; Macaskill, 2012; Toussaint, Shields, Dorn, & Slavich, 2016).

#### **Statement of the Problem**

Current literature and research related to the psychological impact of racial discrimination is more common with other ethnic minority groups such as African Americans,

Latinx, Asian Americans, and Native Americans than with Polynesian Americans. Further research is needed because Polynesian Americans are underrepresented in literature related to mental health and racial discrimination. More information contributing to our understanding on the effects of discrimination and forgiveness on this population is important for mental health professionals to provide effective culturally sensitive services.

# **Statement of the Purpose**

The purpose of this study is to analyze the effects of racial discrimination and forgiveness on the mental health (i.e., depression, anxiety, stress, self-esteem, anger, and satisfaction with life) of Polynesian American emerging adults. This current study aims to contribute to the limited Polynesian American research and to add to the existing literature on emerging adult minorities. This study hopes to provide information on the effects of discrimination and how forgiveness can buffer or explain possible negative or positive outcomes so that professionals can provide adequate services and resources to emerging Polynesian American adults.

#### **Research Questions**

- 1. Is there a significant relationship between racial discrimination and depression, anxiety, stress, anger, self-esteem, forgiveness, and satisfaction with life among Polynesian American emerging adults?
- 2. Does racial discrimination predict higher levels of depression, anxiety, stress, and forgiveness among Polynesian emerging adults?
- 3. Does forgiveness buffer against the negative effects of racial discrimination and mental health among Polynesian American emerging adults?
- 4. Is education level associated with racial discrimination effects among Polynesian American emerging adults?

#### CHAPTER 2

#### **Review of Literature**

Experiences of racial discrimination are a common occurrence among individuals residing in the United States (Gomez et al., 2011; Miller, 2009). Minoritized groups continue to face the negative consequences of racism that can present itself through systemic or individual racism such as microaggressions (Iwamoto & Liu, 2010; Pittman, 2011). These negative experiences result in poor psychological outcomes which includes an overall decrease in satisfaction with life (Brown-Rice, 2013; Chou et al., 2012; Lee & Ahn, 2011). Emerging adults are at an age where they may be more susceptible to the stress of racial discrimination and could be at a greater risk of negative outcomes (Grollman, 2012; Polanco-Roman & Miranda, 2013). There continues to be a gap in the literature regarding experiences of discrimination among different minoritized groups, including Polynesians (Chia-Chen Chen et al., 2014). Potential effective protective factors against the negative effects of discrimination are also important to consider and many have been researched including identity, connectedness, forgiveness, and other coping skills (Allen et al., 2017; Torres & Ong, 2010).

The remainder of this literature review will first discuss the effects of racial discrimination on the emerging adult population along with forgiveness as a potential safeguard or buffer for the negative psychological effects of discrimination. The psychological effects of discrimination among African/Black Americans, Latnix, Asian Americans, and Native Americans/Alaskan Natives will also be examined. To conclude the literature review, the limited research available on discrimination among Polynesian American's and potential protective factors will also be discussed.

#### Racial Discrimination and Mental Health Outcomes Among Emerging Adults

It is common to find increases in feelings of discrimination among emerging adults, ages 17-29 (Grollman, 2012; Polanco-Roman & Miranda, 2013). Emerging adulthood is a developmental theory described as an age of independence as more young adults postpone normative adult roles and expectations to pursue higher education and career development (Arnett, 2000). Classifying emerging adulthood has become a useful way to conceptualize life events and experiences of those in their late teens and mid to late twenties (Arnett, 2007). Similarly, emerging adulthood is an important age demographic to consider when discussing experiences and perceptions of racial discrimination (Hope et al., 2015).

In a study looking at 143 emerging adults at a diverse college, results showed that perceived discrimination was associated with higher levels of feelings of hopelessness. Stress from this discrimination and feelings of hopelessness resulted in an increase in susceptibility to symptoms of depression overtime (Polanco-Roman & Miranda, 2013). At this age, young adults are just finishing high school and entering the work force or pursuing higher education. This could also contribute to negative outcomes due to discrimination as individuals with less education are more prone to depressive symptoms, feelings of helplessness, and are more sensitive to discrimination (Burns & Garcia, 2017; Johnson-Lawrence et al., 2019).

Perceived racial discrimination is a social stressor. Young adults who report frequent discrimination face more depressive symptoms, feelings of anxiety, anger, and decreases in self-esteem and overall health compared to those who report less frequent discrimination (Grollman, 2012; Stokes, 2019). Those that report frequent discrimination often face chronic stress that has been linked to negative outcomes both mentally and physically (Grollman, 2012). It has also been discussed that individuals who go on to college and achieve a higher education are exposed

to more discrimination because racial minorities still lack equal opportunities in education (Burns & Garcia, 2017). Even though education has been found to increase awareness about minority groups, implicit measures of prejudice in highly educated individuals are barely lower than those that are less educated (Kuppens & Spears, 2014).

Previous studies have also pointed out that emerging adults experience perceived discrimination much more often than older adults (Pérez et al., 2008). One possible explanation for this has been attributed to an increase in exposure to racial events if they immigrated to the United States at a younger age (Pérez et al., 2008). Unlike older adults who have had more exposure and developed coping skills to deal with discrimination, younger adults have not yet developed these effective coping skills and thus experience higher levels of psychological distress (Allen et al., 2017; Torres & Ong, 2010). This lack in coping strategies can increase the effects of discrimination on the mental health of emerging adults. Emerging adults are also much more likely to be exploring their ethnic identity and solidifying their self-concept which can increase the possibility of being more cognizant and aware of subtle ethnic discrimination and biases (Torres & Ong, 2010).

Although research across ethnicities, regardless of age, credits racial discrimination as the cause of negative psychological outcomes (Brown-Rice, 2013; Chou et al., 2012; Lee & Ahn, 2011). For example, research done by Allen et al. (2017) examined Polynesian Americans and the effects that racial discrimination had on psychological health. The study found that racial discrimination was positively correlated with anger, depression, anxiety, and stress. Specifically, for Polynesians, coping strategies such as family support and religious or spiritual living, and open discussion with family members can be helpful to buffer the effects of racial discrimination

(Allen & Heppner, 2011; Allen & Smith, 2015). Regardless of age and experience with coping skills, individuals still suffer the negative effects of discrimination (Torres & Ong, 2010).

# Forgiveness Effects on Racial Discrimination and Mental Health Outcomes

Psychological well-being is impacted for those in ethnic minority groups as discrimination continues to be a problem that is ever so pervasive in our society. Although negative outcomes such as depression, anxiety, anger, low self-esteem, and being dissatisfied with life are all very common, there are several ways to counter the effects of discrimination on mental health (Allen, Kim, et al., 2016; Chia-Chen Chen et al., 2014). One buffer to protect against discrimination is forgiveness. For example, Toussaint, Shields, Dorn, & Slavich (2016) has defined forgiveness as "the release of negative feelings, emotions, and behaviors toward an offender" (p. 1005). At times forgiveness can also increase positive feelings and thoughts toward the person that wronged you (Jordan & Terrence, 2017). Unforgiveness is also mentioned throughout research and is defined as negative emotions toward an offender, such as anger and revenge, or the desire to avoid any contact with offender (Alaedein-Zawai, 2015). Unforgiveness is related to poor mental health, anger, and less satisfaction with life (Macaskill, 2012). There are two different ways to think about forgiveness: forgiveness of self and interpersonal forgiveness (Macaskill, 2012). Since discrimination is caused by the actions of other people, the concept of interpersonal forgiveness will be further discussed. This does not mean that discrimination is permissible if forgiveness of the perpetrator is possible. It is unequivocally wrong and extremely dehumanizing that any person should have to suffer such treatment. When racial discrimination does happen, there is research that suggests that forgiveness might be one thing that can help people navigate their psychological distress (Jordan & Terrence, 2017; Powell et al., 2017). Forgiveness may not work for everyone and every situation, but there is empirical research that

indicates that forgiveness might have some psychological healing benefits when one faces racial discrimination (Powell et al., 2017).

Forgiveness is seen as an effective coping strategy that is associated with several positive mental health outcomes such as lower anxiety, depression, and other psychological disorders (Toussaint, Shields, Dorn, & Slavich, 2016). It has also been shown to increase overall wellbeing, mood, and satisfaction with life (Breen et al., 2010; Burrow & Hill, 2012). Research has shown that individuals with greater levels of forgiveness experience fewer depressive symptoms and report more positivity, empathy, self-compassion, and acceptance (Breen et al., 2010; Toussaint et al., 2012). The ability to forgive others can also reduce overall stress levels and feelings of anger (Breen et al., 2010; Macaskill, 2012; Toussaint, Shields, & Slavich, 2016). Because of the decrease in these negative emotions, individuals who face discrimination are able to approach situations with less heightened emotion and see situations more clearly when using forgiveness as an effective coping strategy (Raj et al., 2016). This allows individuals to feel more in control of situations by taking a new perspective absent of rage and unhealthy expressions of anger (Raj et al., 2016). Research looks to further investigate the effects of using forgiveness as a coping strategy.

There have been several studies that have looked specifically at how forgiveness impacts mental health outcomes when dealing with racial discrimination. Recent research by Powel et al. (2017) looked at how forgiveness impacts depressive symptoms in African American men and found that racial discrimination was most common among emerging adults. This specific age group had higher levels of depressive symptoms which was attributed to the fact that this age saw the most discrimination on a daily basis. Although, those young men who had high levels forgiveness had significantly fewer depressive symptoms (Powell et al., 2017).

Research has also shown that forgiveness may buffer the effects of stress on mental health by being an effective coping style. In a study that looked at how lifetime stress affects mental health, findings indicated that stress was unrelated to mental health for those with higher levels of forgiveness, but stress predicted poorer mental health outcomes for those with lower levels of forgiveness (Toussaint, Shields, & Slavich, 2016). A recent study looking at forgiveness and mental health in the general population showed that over a 5-week period, increases in forgiveness were associated with a decrease in stress. This decrease also attributed to a decrease in mental health symptoms (Toussaint, Shields, & Slavich, 2016).

On the other hand, there have also been several studies showing no relationship between higher levels of forgiveness and improved mental health. In a study by Macaskill (2012), results showed that lack of forgiving others is not related to worsening mental health or dissatisfaction with life. Having higher levels of trait anger can predict an unwillingness to forgive others, but that did not lead to a decrease in overall mental health or satisfaction with life (Macaskill, 2012). Another study stated that although it has been proven that forgiveness, stress, and mental health are all related and influence each other, the sequence in which these variables interact with each other is not as clear (Toussaint, Shields, & Slavich, 2016). In a study by Burrow and Hill (2012), participants were instructed to read a scenario that detailed an experience of discrimination. Afterward, perceptions of the scenario and levels of forgiveness were assessed. Interestingly, findings showed that individuals who had higher levels of forgiveness were less likely to view discrimination in the scenario. This brings up the argument that levels of forgiveness and wellbeing are only determined by the perception of the potentially oppressive event (Burrow & Hill, 2012). Because of these mixed results, further research is imperative. Forgiveness is an important factor to investigate when considering the effects of discrimination. There are many similarities

across ethnicities when looking at the effects of discrimination on the mental health of young adults.

# **Psychological Effects of Discrimination Across Racial Ethnic Minorities**

Perceived racial discrimination affects all different ethnic minority groups in the U.S. (Allen et al., 2017; Brown-Rice, 2013; Chou et al., 2012; Lee & Ahn, 2011). Research has shown that prominent racial discrimination affects ethnic minority groups such as African Americans, Latinx, Asian/Asian Americans, and American Indians (Chou et al., 2012; Gee et al., 2007; Torres & Ong, 2010; Yip et al., 2008). It is important to note that racial discrimination has been linked to various developmental risk factors for minority youth and emerging adults related to unhealthy psychological, social, and physical outcomes (Seaton et al., 2009). In wake of current events related to social justice and racial discrimination, now more than ever people seek clarity and hope in overcoming injustices surrounding race. These injustices and displays of discrimination emphasize the response and awareness that needs to occur to solve these issues especially in regard to Black Americans.

Racial discrimination is very common among African/Black Americans (Miller, 2009). Frequent experiences of racial discrimination among African American young adults is associated with more depressive symptoms, lower life satisfaction, and feelings of helplessness (Ayalon & Gum, 2011; Hudson et al., 2013; Madubata et al., 2018). Racial discrimination can also be a predictor of general anxiety disorder and social anxiety disorder (Levine et al., 2014; Urzúa et al., 2019). Fear of negative social interactions with those of different ethnic groups may cause increased anxiety in African Americans because they are more likely to attribute disrespect and poor treatment to racial factors (Levine et al., 2014). In a specific study that tracked African American adolescents for three consecutive years, results demonstrated that perceived

Americans. It was concluded that racial discrimination reinforces the stereotype of society's negative views of African Americans, which then in turn increases perceived discrimination (Seaton et al., 2009). We can see that experiences and perception affect each other, including psychological outcomes specifically related to anger.

Anger is also a common outcome of experiences of discrimination in the African American population (Miller, 2009). Anger is defined as a common reaction to a stressful life event that arouses specific feelings that urge an individual to injure a target (Miller, 2009; Pittman, 2011; Terrell et al., 2006). Anger has an adverse effect on the health of African Americans and can lead to negative mental health disorders, decreases in well-being, cardiovascular disease, and risk of hypertension (Maxwell, 2016; Miller, 2009; Terrell et al., 2006). Although, forgiveness has been identified in research to be a coping strategy to combat the negative effects of discrimination (Powell et al., 2017). When African American individuals report higher feelings of forgiveness, they experience fewer depressive symptoms. Individuals that were at most risk for mental health symptoms were those that reported frequent experience with every day racial discrimination and low forgiveness scores (Powell et al., 2017). Forgiveness can also buffer against the effects of discrimination and race-based traumatic stress. This means that forgiveness lowers the chances of discrimination causing extreme stress (Jordan & Terrence, 2017). African Americans who are more exposed to discrimination are less likely to forgive offenders and past experiences of oppression. Although, when a sincere apology is offered by the offender, they are more likely to forgive the individual because an apology can display an acknowledgement of poor treatment. On the other hand, when an individual offers an insincere apology there is no real restitution. These feelings of anger due to discrimination and

the need for forgiveness to better cope is common across different ethnic minority groups (Erguner-Tekinapl, 2009).

Similar to findings among African Americans, there has been research documented on racial discrimination and psychological health among Latinx emerging adults. For example, racial discrimination was found to be linked to feelings of helplessness and loss of control, which then can be associated with increased psychological distress. In a study by Gomez and colleagues, they found that the Latinx community felt a lack of personal control and a lower sense of mastery over their environment due to perceived racial discrimination. Feeling a lack of control over one's life was negatively associated with psychological distress (Gomez et al., 2011). Racial discrimination has also been linked to lower levels of self-esteem among Latinx individuals which leads to greater likelihood of anxiety and depressive symptoms (Urzúa et al. 2019). A study that looked at the development of self-esteem noted that in a group of Latinx youth, higher levels of perceived discrimination resulted in a slower development of self-esteem over time. Whereas those with less experience with discrimination developed higher levels of self-esteem at a faster rate (Zeiders et al., 2013).

Anger is also a common outcome of racial discrimination in the Latinx community. In a study by Park and associates (2017), results showed that racial discrimination led to negative mental health outcomes due to high levels of anger and insufficient coping strategies to deal with that anger (Park et al., 2017). Similarly, perceived discrimination not only has been proven repeatedly to predict higher levels of depression, distress, and lower levels of self-esteem, but it also can predict overall school achievement. In a group of Latinx adolescents, it has been found that higher levels of perceived discrimination can predict lower GPA scores (Huynh & Fuligni, 2010). Racial discrimination also has an effect on college students such that perceived

discrimination that occurs in any setting is likely to impact the student academically. The effects of racial discrimination can carry across settings to affect all aspects of life (Cheng et al., 2019).

Effective safeguards and coping strategies are not as common in Latinx literature as it is in other ethnic minorities groups. With limited research available, it was found that forgiveness potentially could be an effective buffer and should be further investigated. In a study of older adults, it was found that Mexican Americans are more likely to forgive others and to forgive themselves than Whites (Krause, 2012). Research has also noted that developing a strong ethnic identity and positive social support could be safeguards against the negative psychological effects of everyday discrimination (Cheon & Yip, 2019; Torres & Ong, 2010; Wright & Wachs, 2019). In a study by Cheon and Yip (2019), it was found that high levels of ethnic identity predicted lower levels of racial discrimination the following year. Encouraging emerging adults to develop a strong ethnic identity could be a great way to buffer the effects of discrimination (Cheon & Yip, 2019; Torres & Ong, 2010). Further research by Wright and Wachs (2019), concluded that Latinx adolescents with social support from parents, friends, or teachers were better able to deal effectively with experiences of racial discrimination. Social support may increase self-efficacy in adolescents and protect them from the negative effects of stress that occur due to experiences involving racial discrimination (Wright & Wachs, 2019).

Although findings among Asian Americans are similar to other minority groups, discrimination can be slightly different for Asian Americans because they are often stereotyped as foreigners regardless of their nativity or citizenship. It is a common microaggression to assume that an Asian is not a true American (Iwamoto & Liu, 2010). These acts of discrimination, with a greater focus on isolation, may lead to psychological distress through attacking an individual's self-esteem, self-concept, and belonging (Yip et al., 2008). In a study

that analyzed self-reported discrimination in Asian Americans, it was found that discrimination can negatively impact self-concept by decreasing sense of control and lowering self-esteem. Because of this lack of control and low self-esteem, discrimination can also foster hopelessness in Asian Americans (Gee et al., 2007). Negative impacts on well-being of Asian American individuals is also a common finding in research (Iwamoto & Liu, 2010). In a meta-analysis on racial discrimination and Asian American mental health, it was found that when an individual is faced with discrimination, they experience greater overall distress, increases in depression and anxiety, lower ratings on psychological well-being, and an increase in suicide ideation (Lee & Ahn, 2011).

Research has found that Asian Americans have a difficult time dealing with these experiences of discrimination even when they are taught effective coping skills (Chong, 2009; Fukumoto, 2013). With the cultural background of a collectivist environment, Asian Americans are much more likely to use a decisional forgiveness style rather than an emotional forgiveness style. Decisional forgiveness is dealing with negative emotions by making the decision to push it to the side, act less negatively toward an offender, and move on. Alternatively, emotional forgiveness is a deep and thoughtful forgiving of the offender where positive emotions replace unforgiving emotions. Decisional forgiveness has proven to not be as effective in overall mental health improvements (Chong, 2009). Although, having high levels of forgiveness in any style results in better mental health outcomes than no use of forgiveness (Fukumoto, 2013).

With not much research done on the buffering effects of forgiveness in the Asian American population, alternative variables were further explored. Research done by Liu et al. (2019) concluded that there could be a moderating effect between self-kindness, mindfulness, and social connectedness in buffering against the negative effects of racial discrimination and

depression. This means that self-care, being mindful, and maintaining connection with others can also help protect against depression caused by discriminative experiences in Asian American college students (Liu et al., 2019). It is very important that those from collectivistic cultures maintain social connection because it plays a very important role in their self-concept (Yeh & Inose, 2003). Further emphasis on self-compassion and connection could prove to be very helpful with Asian Americans experiencing discrimination along with other minority groups, like Native Americans/Alaskan Americans.

Similarly to Asian Americans, Native Americans report decreases in overall mental health due to discrimination, but their extensive history of trauma, persecution, and oppression has led to more serious psychological and physiological outcomes (Brown-Rice, 2013). Native American participants in studies related to racial discrimination (Chae & Walters, 2009; Jones & Galliher, 2015) report that they experience discrimination daily and that it dramatically affects their mental and physical health. The Native American population has the highest suicide rates in the nation, 3.2 times higher than the national average (Brown-Rice, 2013). They also have the highest weekly alcohol consumption of any ethnic group and a lower life expectancy by 2.4 years when compared to the rest of the U.S. population combined. The psychological, social-environmental, and physiological concerns that are common among Native American people are believed to be symptoms of generations of discrimination and oppression (Brown-Rice, 2013).

Although all of these oppressive experiences strongly affect the well-being of this population, forgiveness has been seen as a positive coping strategy that has been used by elderly Native Americans (Yoon & Lee, 2004). In a study by Yoon and Lee (2004), it was found that Native Americans had higher levels of self-reported feelings of forgiveness than Whites. Results showed that forgiveness significantly predicted higher life satisfaction and fewer depressive

symptoms in Native Americans (Yoon & Lee, 2004). Further research is necessary to understand how discrimination and forgiveness affects racial minority groups, especially those that are underrepresented in research.

# **Discrimination Effects Among Polynesians**

The negative effects of discrimination are also common in understudied ethnic minority group of Polynesians. Specifically, in Polynesians it is common to find a decrease in overall well-being when there are heightened levels of racial discrimination along with lower levels of self-esteem (Allen et al., 2013). Polynesians reside on various South Pacific Islands such as Samoa, Tonga, Fiji, Tahiti, New Zealand, and Hawai'i (Aiono, 2017; Allen & Heppner, 2011). Many Polynesians who move to the United States belong to The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints (LDS), also known as Mormons. The LDS church reached the South Pacific Islands through missionary services and many Polynesians converted to the LDS church. Specific doctrines and teachings of the LDS church share similarities to the Polynesian cultural and family values as well as collectivistic principles. Some LDS Polynesians have since moved to the mainland because of these religious beliefs (Allen & Heppner, 2011). These strong religious beliefs may impact their experiences of discrimination due to teachings of forgiveness and love (Chen et al., 2019). This large population in the U.S. tend to be overlooked when discussing the psychological effects of racial discrimination (Chia-Chen Chen et al., 2014). Polynesians have experienced historical and contemporary racism throughout the years (Garcia et al., 2018). However, little is known regarding the effects of racial discrimination among this population.

Like other racial minority groups, Polynesians experience many of the same negative effects of discrimination (Allen et al., 2017; Garcia et al., 2018). It has been found that racial

discrimination increases anger, depression, anxiety, and stress among Polynesian individuals (Allen et al., 2017), and it has been found that ethnic and racial discrimination negatively influences self-concept, self-esteem, and self-efficacy (Allen, Kim, et al., 2016). A particularly difficult challenge for Polynesian American college students is dealing with discrimination in the form of microaggressions. Microaggressions are casual, subtle, offensive, and most often unintentional comments or actions that can lead students to feel downgraded, unimportant, and incompetent (Allen, Cox, et al., 2016). These microaggressions are common and could potentially happen daily to those of ethnic minority groups. In efforts to find solutions, research has shown that higher levels of education have been shown to provide individuals with better coping skills, problem solving skills, and develop better resources for coping with discrimination besides passive anger (Pittman, 2011).

In addition, the native people of New Zealand, commonly referred to as Pasifika or Maori, report similar findings when it comes to racial discrimination and psychological wellbeing (Cormack et al., 2012; Houkamau et al., 2017). Although Maori people are native to New Zealand, they report higher prevalence of racial discrimination and are more likely to experience racial discrimination in a variety of forms in comparison to other ethnic groups in the country. This discrimination is associated with poorer physical health, mental health, and satisfaction with life (Cormack et al., 2018). In a study that investigated how discrimination was perceived in university and high school Maori students, it was found that students often felt that teachers expressed surprise or disbelief at academic success and would attribute their success to other factors. This led many Maori students to feel inadequate and discriminated against in school settings (Houkamau et al., 2017).

Similar to the Pasifika of New Zealand, Native Hawaiians report similar experiences of racial discrimination and negative psychological effects. Although there is very limited research with these specific groups of Polynesians, the research shows similar effects as other minority ethnic groups (Kaholokula et al., 2017; Mossakowski et al., 2017). In a study that examined how perceived racism affects the depressive symptoms in 104 Native Hawaiian adults, it was found that discrimination increases feelings of depression (Kaholokula et al., 2017). These symptoms come about because everyday discrimination is a chronic stressor that has a more negative effect on individuals than a single major discriminative event (Mossakowski et al., 2017). Passive coping strategies are commonly used to deal with experiences of racial discrimination. The most common strategies used by Native Hawaiians include venting and behavioral disengagement. Higher levels of perceived discrimination are related to these negative coping styles, and the use of these coping styles leads to higher levels of psychological distress (Kaholokula et al., 2017).

# **Buffering Variables Among Polynesians**

There have been several factors that can contribute to buffering the negative effects of racial discrimination specifically for Polynesians (Allen et al., 2017; Kane et al., 2019). It has been in found in research that Polynesians with a higher self-esteem have a higher level of satisfaction with life. Encouraging a healthy self-concept in Polynesians and teaching positive self-esteem could greatly help the population as it can buffer the negative effects of racial discrimination (Allen et al., 2017). Another potential buffer for Polynesian is the trait of forgiveness. In a study by Kane et al (2019), results found forgiveness to be an important factor to help individuals develop a strong religious commitment, which can lead to a greater well-being. The results indicated that forgiveness mediates the relationship between religious commitment and self-esteem in Polynesians, but on the other hand it did not mediate religious

commitment and satisfaction with life (Kane et al., 2019). With these mixed results, it is clear that further research needs to be done to investigate the link between forgiveness and psychological outcomes in Polynesians to see if it can help with the difficult challenges that they face.

A positive coping strategy in Hawaiian culture that has been addressed in research is the practice of Ho'oponopono (Allen, Kim, et al., 2016; Terao, 2017; James, 2008) Ho'oponopono is a specific Hawaiian cultural practice that is considered an interpersonal healing tradition. This tradition enables the individual to improve their relationships with family members and others by encouraging them to resolve conflicts and restore healthy relationships (Allen, Kim, et al., 2016; James, 2008). This is done through prayer, open discussion, confession, mutual respect, and forgiveness (Allen, Kim, et al., 2016; Terao, 2017). In current research, results found that Ho'oponopono decreases feelings of unforgiveness and can help the individual through emotional and mental healing (James, 2008). Ho'oponopono has been widely applied in counseling and therapeutic settings with Native Hawaiians and is becoming more commonly used across cultures. An article by Brinson and Fisher (1999), describes how Ho'oponopono can be used by school counselors to resolve issues in the classroom and school. It is an effective conflict resolution model and can be generalized to in different settings and ethnic minorities (Brinson & Fisher, 1999).

It is also important to further address the value of religious commitment and spirituality as it relates to forgiveness in the Polynesian culture. Forgiveness is a personality trait that typically goes along with some type of religious beliefs or affiliations (Chen et al., 2019). Particularly, the current study looks at a specific group of Polynesians that identify as members of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints (LDS). Research done by Allen and Heppner

(2011) examining religiosity, coping and psychological well-being among a sample of LDS Polynesians found that overall, the sample obtained a much higher mean religious commitment score than those reported on the development of the Religious Commitment Inventory. This shows how important religious commitment and spiritual beliefs are to this group of people. This study also found that LDS Polynesians reported dealing with psychological distress by using collectivistic coping strategies such as family support and religious/spiritual coping (Allen & Heppner, 2011). This current study looks to further investigate the use of religious and spiritual coping strategies, such as forgiveness and how it buffers the effects of racial discrimination. We did not consider the variable of Religious Commitment in our current study due to preliminary analysis that found no significant correlation between Religious Commitment and psychological outcomes. Previous research by Allen and Heppner (2011) also found Religious Commitment to not be significantly correlated with depression and anxiety so the variable was not further investigated (Allen & Heppner, 2011).

#### CHAPTER 3

#### Method

Data for this study was originally collected in 2016 through an online survey. Analysis for the present study will be further discussed. Methodology consists of a description of participants, instruments, procedure of data collection, and data analysis. Institutional review board (IRB) approval was obtained and is included in Appendix A. Prior to beginning the survey, participant's review and acceptance of informed consent was required before continuing the survey. The informed consent consisted of information regarding disclosure of information, the voluntary nature of the study, and the potential risks involved.

# **Participants**

Using an archival data set from a previously administered survey, 423 individuals participated in the study (246 females, 177 males;  $M_{\rm age} = 23.55$ ; age range =17–29 years). The total sample size of 423 participants, a specific age group of emerging adults related to the purposes of our study, is a subsample of a larger dataset of Polynesian individuals that participated from various places across the U.S. Participants were recruited from California, Nevada, Utah, Washington, Arizona, Missouri, and Hawai'i. All 423 participants reported their religious affiliations as Latter-Day Saints (LDS). The participants' Polynesian heritage was Native Hawaiian (n = 37, 8.8%); Tongan (n = 158, 37.5%); Samoan (n = 84, 20.0%); Tahitian (n = 14, 3.3%); Maori (n = 12, 2.9%); Fijian (n = 27, 6.4%); Multiracial Polynesian (n = 80, 19.0%); and Other (n = 9, 2.1%). Participants reported the following education levels: less than high school/received a high school diploma/GED (n = 74, 17.4%); attended some college (n = 188, 44.4%); 2-year college degree (n = 55, 13.0%); obtained a 4-year degree (n = 94, 22.2%); earned a master's degree (n = 10, 2.4%); and earned a professional degree (n = 2, .5%).

#### **Instruments**

# The Daily Life Experience (DLE)

The Daily Life Experience subscale of the Racism and Life Experience Scale (Harrell, 1994) was used in this study. Participants' experiences with racial discrimination related to microaggressions were assessed using this 18-item scale that asked how often they may have experienced racial hassles during the past year (Harrell, 1994). The reported normative sample for this measure was racial minority groups in the United States: more specifically African Americans. Sample items include: "Others reacting to you as if they were afraid or intimidated," "Being insulted, called a name or harassed," "Today, I was ignored, overlooked, or not given service," and "Not being taken seriously." Participants were asked to rate each racial hassle they had experienced using a 6-point response scale assessing how often the event occurred over the past year (0 = never; 5 = once a week or more; .89; Harrell, 1994). The Cronbach's alpha for the original study in 1994 was .89 and the present study was .94.

# Trait Forgivingness Scale (TFS)

The Trait Forgiveness Scale (TFS) is a 10-item measure of an individual's proneness to forgive interpersonal transgressions (Berry et al., 2005). Individuals are asked to rate the degree to which they agree or disagree with statements on a 5-point Likert scale (ranging from strongly disagree to strongly agree). Examples of some of the statements include, "people close to me probably think I hold a grudge too long," "I can forgive a friend for almost anything," and "If someone treats me badly, I treat him or her the same." Classical item statistics and Rasch scaling procedures were used to determine internal validity, with results indicating Cronbach's alpha coefficients ranging between .74 and .80. In the current study, Cronbach's alpha was .73.

# Depression, Anxiety, and Stress Scale – 21 (DASS-21)

The DASS-21 self-reported questionnaire, developed by Lovibond and Lovibond (1995), contains three subscales: Depression, Anxiety, and Stress. The DASS includes 21-items that are designed to measure the severity of symptoms common of Depression and Anxiety. The Depression subscale contains 7 items that assess self-depreciation, lack of interest/involvement, hopelessness, states of dysphoric moods, and anhedonia (e.g., "I felt downhearted and blue"). The Anxiety subscale includes 7 items where it measures automatic arousal, anxious affect, and muscular tension (e.g., "I felt I was close to panic"). The Stress subscale (7 items) is described to look for general tensions and negative emotions in response to stressors (Lovibond & Lovibond, 1995). The DASS-21 is rated using a Likert-type scale; 0 = Did not apply to me at all, 1 = Applied to me to some degree, or some of the time, 2 = Applied to me to a considerable degree, or a good part of time, and 3 = Applied to me very much, or most of the time. This study's Cronbach's alpha for DASS-21 full-scale is .95.

# The Trait Anger Scale (TAS)

The TAS (Spielberger et al., 1983) is a 15-item self-report scale assessing anger as a personality trait in terms of the frequency of angry states experienced over time (1 \_ almost never, 2 \_ sometimes, 3 \_ often, 4 \_ almost always). The reported normative sample for this measure was college students and Navy recruits and did not report other demographic indicators such as ethnic minorities. Sample items include: "I have a fiery temper," "I am quick tempered," "I fly off the handle," and "It makes me furious when I am criticized in front of others. The alpha coefficient among college student participants was reported at .87 for Forgivingness, Vengeful Rumination, Affective Traits 195 males and .87 for females. Among Navy recruits, alpha coefficients were .87 for males and .84 for females. The Cronbach's alpha for this study was .92.

#### Rosenberg Self-Esteem Inventory (RSE)

The RSE questionnaire measures self-esteem and is often used among racially and ethnically diverse individuals. The RSE Inventory includes 10 Likert-type items that ranged from one to four (i.e.,  $I = Strongly\ disagree$ ,  $2 = Disagree\ somewhat$ ,  $3 = Agree\ somewhat$ , and  $4 = Strongly\ Agree$ ). Participants were asked to rank statements such as, I feel I do not have much to be proud of, I certainly feel useless, at times, I take a positive attitude toward myself, and I wish I could have more respect for myself. According to a study conducted by Allen and colleagues (2013) Cronbach's alpha for the full-scale scores with the same population was .86. For this study, the full-scale Cronbach's alpha is .84.

#### Satisfaction With Life Scale (SWLS)

The SWLS (Diener et al., 1985) is a 5-item Likert-type instrument ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree) designed to assess global cognitive judgments of satisfaction with one's life (i.e., "I am satisfied with my life"). The normative sample for this measure consisted of both college students and elderly persons but did not report the racial background of participants or any other demographical data. The internal consistency of the SWLS and alpha coefficients have repeatedly exceeded .80 in various studies (Pavot & Diener, 1993). In Diener and colleagues' (1985) original study, they found an alpha coefficient of .87 (Allen & Wang, 2014). The Cronbach's alpha for this study was .85.

# **Procedures**

In an effort to reach a large population of Polynesian American emerging adults, opportunities to participate were communicated through personal and social media, as has been an effective strategy in other research. We invited Polynesian emerging adults via nationwide social media such as Facebook and email to various Polynesian/Pacific Islander clubs and

organizations to participate in the study. The survey was completed through Qualtrics online. Participants were incentivized and provided a \$10 gift card upon completion of the survey. Two Polynesian doctoral and one Polynesian master's student posted the link to the survey on their Facebook pages. These Polynesian students had over 80% of Polynesian friends on their Facebook profiles. The participants' responses were tracked via Facebook, where they were directed to send a message to the students informing them whether they completed the questionnaire. This study did not include any exclusions for participants. The completion rate for those participants via Facebook resulted in 84%. We were unable to get a completion rate of those who received the link to the survey via email distribution.

#### **Data Analysis**

The final sample size was 423 Polynesian American emerging adults. Initial analyses included Pearson product correlations for continuous (Likert-type scale items) variables to analyze research question 1 between independent variable (i.e., racial discrimination) and dependent variables (i.e., depression, anxiety, stress, anger, self-esteem, satisfaction with life). A multiple regression analysis was conducted to examine if racial discrimination predicts outcome variables such as depression, anxiety, stress, and forgiveness. A correlation analysis was also conducted between education level and racial discrimination as it is hypothesized that higher education level is positively correlated with more experiences of racial discrimination. Given that education is a categorial or nominal variable (i.e., dichotomous; high school vs. graduate school) and racial discrimination is measured on a continuous variable (i.e., interval/ratio; Likert-type scale), the analysis of choice was a point-biserial correlation to generate a coefficient estimate between a continuous variable and a categorial variable. Additionally, mediation

analyses with Hayes PROCESS macro bootstrapping was conducted to examine indirect effects of forgiveness between racial discrimination and psychological outcomes.

#### **CHAPTER 4**

#### Results

The original data set of 924 was reduced to 628 participants. Due to missing data of less than 5% is considered inconsequential (Schafer, 1999), missing values at the item level were replaced using series means in SPSS by calculating the mean for that item across participants (Allen et al., 2017). The data for the current study originated from the larger dataset of 635 Polynesian American individuals, ages 17 to 76. For this particular study, we analyzed individuals described as emerging adults which consists of ages 17-29. After cleaning the data by removing participants from the study due to substantial missing values, we conducted a preliminary analysis consisting of frequency tests to examine descriptive statistics on 423 completed participant scores (e.g., means, standard deviations, skewness, kurtosis; see Table 1). Pearson correlations were also conducted to examine the relationships between racial discrimination and negative psychological effects (i.e., depression, anxiety, stress, anger, and self-esteem) as well as trait forgiveness.

**Table 1**Means and Standard Deviations of Study Variables

Measure	M	SD	Skewness	Kurtosis
DLE	2.95	.93	.31	08
TFS	3.53	.56	05	.26
DASSD	1.79	.67	.89	.17
DASSA	1.82	.68	1.00	.48
DASSS	2.01	.62	.55	.19
TAS	1.92	.59	.99	1.18
RSE	3.02	.46	.05	64
SWLS	4.98	1.24	67	.19

*Note.* DLE = Daily Life Experience; TFS = Trait Forgiveness Scale; DASSD = Depression

Subscale; DASSA = Anxiety Subscale; DASSS = Stress Subscale; TAS = Trait Anger Scale; RSE = Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale; SWLS = Satisfaction with Life Scale

# **Racial Discrimination and Psychological Outcomes**

In addressing the first research question, we analyzed how racial discrimination is correlated with depression, anxiety, stress, anger, self-esteem, and forgiveness. We first conducted a Pearson correlation examining the relationship between Racial Discrimination (RD) and psychological outcome variables (i.e., Depression, Anxiety, and Stress). Results showed that RD was significantly positively correlated with Depression (r = .252, p < .001), Anxiety (r = .261, p < .001), and Stress (r = .275, p < .001). These findings showed that experiences of racial discrimination have moderately strong associations with depression, anxiety and stress. We also found that RD is significantly negatively correlated with Self-esteem (SE) (r = -.199, p < .001) and Trait Forgiveness (TFS; r = -.164, p = .002), while RD was positively correlated with Trait Anger (TA; r = .298, p < .001). Table 2 summarizes the correlations that were conducted.

**Table 2**Pearson Bivariate Correlations of the Study Variables

Measure	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	Alpha
1. DLE									.94
2. TFS	<del>1</del> 6**								.71
3. DASSD	.25**	30**							.96
4. DASSA	.26**	24**	.80**						.96
5. DASSS	.28**	31**	,82**	.83**					.96
6. TAS	.30**	32**	.25**	.23**	.29**				.92
7. RSE	20**	.31**	61**	50**	54**	24**			.80
8. SWLS	08	.13*	16**	06	09	18**	.28**		.85

*Note.* DLE = Daily Life Experience; TFS = Trait Forgiveness Scale; DASSD = Depression

Subscale; DASSA = Anxiety Subscale; DASSS = Stress Subscale; TAS = Trait Anger Scale; RSE = Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale; SWLS = Satisfaction with Life Scale \*p < .05. \*\*p < .01.

For the second research question, simple linear regressions were conducted to determine if racial discrimination predicts higher levels of depression, anxiety, stress, and forgiveness among Polynesian emerging adults. Regressions were statistically significant for all four outcome variables (depression, anxiety, stress, and forgiveness). Racial discrimination significantly predicted depression, b=.18, t(347)=4.84, p<.001. Racial discrimination also explained a significant proportion of variance in depression scores,  $R^2$  = .06, F(1, 347) = 23.43, p < .001. Racial discrimination significantly predicted anxiety, b=.19, t(347)=5.04, p<.001. Racial discrimination also explained a significant proportion of variance in anxiety scores,  $R^2$  = .07, F(1, 347) = 25.40, p < .001. Racial discrimination significantly predicted stress, b=.18, t(347)=5.33, p<.001. Racial discrimination also explained a significant proportion of variance in stress scores,  $R^2$  = .08, F(1, 347) = 28.39, p< .001. Racial discrimination significantly predicted forgiveness, b= -.10, t(347)= -3.11, p=.002. Racial discrimination also

explained a significant proportion of variance in forgiveness scores,  $R^2 = .03$ , F(1, 347) = 9.64, p < .001. Table 3 summarizes these results.

 Table 3

 Regression Analysis Summary for Racial Discrimination Predicting Depression

Variable	В	95% CI	β	t	p	
(Constant)	1.26	.12	-	10.85	.000	
Racial Discrimination	.18	.04	.25	4.84	.000	

*Note.*  $R^2$  adjusted =. CI = confidence interval for B

# **Indirect Effect Analysis**

The SPSS macro PROCESS (Hayes, 2013) was used to conduct the indirect analysis. PROCESS offers bootstrap estimates to calculate bias-corrected confidence intervals for the indirect effects. This bootstrapping method has been recommended as the method of choice for testing indirect effects because of its advantages over the causal steps approach (Baron & Kenny, 1986) and the Sobel (1982) test (Allen & Wang, 2014; Hayes, 2009). The procedure involves resampling several times and estimating the sampling distribution from all of the resamples. This enhances estimation accuracy of the indirect effects (Preacher & Hayes, 2008). In this study the mean of 95% confidence intervals (CI) of indirect effects derived from 10,000 bootstrap samples was estimated. The presence of an indirect effect can be concluded with 95% confidence if the upper and lower bounds of the CI do not include zero (Allen et al., 2017).

Therefore, related to the third research question, we examined the indirect effects of forgiveness between racial discrimination and outcome variables (depression, anxiety, stress, anger, self-esteem, satisfaction with life). The only significant mediating indirect effect variable found was forgiveness between racial discrimination and satisfaction with life (see Table 4). Bootstrapping results indicated that forgiveness had an indirect effect on the link between racial discrimination and satisfaction with life (95% CI (.03, .50); indirect effect = .26, SE = .12, Z =

2.21, p = .027; total effect = -.11, SE = .07, t = -1.47, p = .14; direct effect = -.08, SE = .07, t = -1.09, p = .27). In other words, forgiveness may mediate the relationship between racial discrimination and satisfaction with life. All other outcome variables (depression, anxiety, stress, anger, and self-esteem) were not significantly mediated by forgiveness.

**Table 4**Hayes PROCESS for Bootstrapping Results

Predictor	В	SE	t	р
Outcome model (DV = depression)	4.28	.50	8.48	.000
Constant	08	.07	1.09	.27
Racial Discrimination	.26	.12	2.21	.03
Forgiveness				
Indirect effect	Effect	Boot SE	95% CI	
1 SD below	03	.02	[06, .00]	

*Note.* N = 423. All p values, two-tailed. DV = dependent variable; CI = confidence interval.

## **Education Level**

For the fourth research question, we analyzed how level of education may be correlated with experiences of racial discrimination. A point-biserial correlation was conducted analyzing racial discrimination (RD) and seven variables which represent different levels of education. These education levels included less than high school/high school degree/GED, some college, two-year college degree, four-year college degree, master's degree, doctoral degree, and professional degree. Results indicate that not completing high school or only obtaining a high school degree/GED is positively correlated with experiences of racial discrimination (RD) (r = .14, p = .003). All other education levels were not significantly correlated with an increase or decrease of experiences of racial discrimination. These results suggested that those with less than a high school degree and no college experience are more likely to experience racial discrimination. Table 5 summarizes the correlations that were conducted.

 Table 5

 Point-Biserial Correlations of the Education Level Variables

Measure	Racial Discrimination
1. LHS/HS	.14**
2. SC	07
3. 2C	05
4. 4C	.00
5. MD	09
6. PD	01

Note. LHS/HS=Less Than High School or High School Degree/GED, SC=Some College,

2C=Two-Year College Degree, 4C=Four-Year College Degree, MD=Master's Degree, and PD=Professional Degree

We further investigated the relationship between education level and racial discrimination by conducting a regression to determine if level of education is a potential predictor of increased racial discrimination. A single linear regression was conducted to determine if having a high school degree or less predicts an increase in racial discrimination. The results showed that having a high school degree or less predicted an increase in experiences of racial discrimination  $(F(1,421) = 8.95, p = .003, R^2 = .02)$ . Table 6 shows these regression results.

 Table 6

 Regression Analysis for Education Level Predicting Racial Discrimination

Variable	В	95% CI	β	t	р	
(Constant)	2.84	.05	-	58.45	.000	
LHS/HS	1.54	.12	.14	2.99	.001	

Note. LHS/HS=Less Than High School or High School Degree/GED

CI = confidence interval for B

### CHAPTER 5

### Discussion

This study examined the psychological effects of racial discrimination among Polynesian emerging adults and the indirect effects of forgiveness. This study adds to research focused on the negative effects of racial discrimination among ethnic minority groups and expounds on the unique experience of the understudied group of Polynesian young adults. The effects of racial discrimination among Polynesian young adults' psychological health were similar to findings among other racial minority groups (Brown-Rice, 2013; Chou et al., 2012; Lee & Ahn, 2011). Findings also supported previous research that concludes that forgiveness can be a possible buffer against the negative psychological effects caused by discrimination (Jordan & Terrence, 2017; Powell et al., 2017).

### Results

Discussion of results consist of the negative psychological effects of racial discrimination through correlation and regression analysis. The mediation of forgiveness will also be discussed as a possible buffer against the effects of discrimination. Finally, the effects of education level on the experience of discrimination are explained.

## Psychological Effects

Consistent across previous research, our results also conclude that experiences of racial discrimination predicted an increase in depression, anxiety, and stress (Grollman, 2012; Stokes, 2019). These aversive experiences are also correlated with lower levels self-esteem and an increase in anger (Miller, 2009; Urzúa et al., 2019). Unique to our study, it was found that experiences with racial discrimination was negatively correlated with trait forgiveness among Polynesian American young adults. This emphasizes and supports the ongoing investigations

related to the negative effects of racial discrimination across minority groups, but more specifically adding these disturbing effects to another ethnic minority group—Polynesian Americans.

## Forgiveness as a Mediator

Through indirect effect analysis results indicated that forgiveness can act as a mediator. Mediation results suggest that trait forgiveness mediated the relationship between racial discrimination and satisfaction with life in this Polynesian American sample. This finding could lead us to think that trait forgiveness may be a direct result of higher satisfaction with life when one may experience racial discrimination. This may provide valuable insight on the importance of teaching and developing the trait of forgiveness starting at a young age. Polynesian American families may consider encouraging strong relationships within the family (Allen & Smith, 2015) by fostering an attribute of forgiveness as it could possibly be a method to cope and increase well-being in the face of racial discrimination experiences. Mental health professionals can also help Polynesian American emerging adults to identify and possibly utilize the factor of forgiveness as they serve this population (Alaedein-Zawawi, 2015; Toussaint, Sheilds, Dorn, & Slavich, 2016). Although it is important to note that justice and fairness are also needed when dealing with experiences of racial discrimination. Forgiveness is just a variable that seems to be relevant and helpful for the Polynesian American population when in the face of racial discrimination. It is important to continue to advocate for change and an end of racial discrimination and injustices, and exercising the trait of forgiveness is just one way to heal from these experiences (Powell et al., 2017).

## Effects of Education Level

The effect of education level on experiences and perceptions of racial discrimination was also considered. It was hypothesized that the more formal and advanced education a person received, the more experiences with discrimination they would encounter. The reasoning behind this is the potential that as one pursues their education, it may be likely that they are more frequently the minority in higher education, which in may lead to more experiences with racial discrimination. On the contrary, the point biserial correlational results showed that having less than a high school education is significantly correlated with increased experiences of racial discrimination. This finding is similar to research done by Kuppens and Spears (2014) who found that education can increase awareness about discrimination but implicit prejudice in highly educated people is not much lower than those that are not as educated. Another possible reason for this finding is because as an emerging Polynesian American adult receives education past high school, they become more knowledgeable and have access to resources and coping strategies to deal with incidents of racial discrimination in their own life. This finding is important to consider in regard to counseling of young students and adults along mental health professionals when working with Polynesian American emerging adults.

## **Comparison of Results to Other Findings**

In previous research among other ethnic minority groups, racial discrimination was negatively correlated with satisfaction with life (Cormack et al., 2018). The current study also did not find forgiveness to be a successful mediator for anger and self-esteem as criterion variables. In previous research it was found that those with greater levels of forgiveness reported more self-compassion and acceptance (Breen et al., 2010; Toussaint et al., 2012). This was not conclusive in the current study and would be valuable to examine in future research. The current

results also found that possessing the trait of forgiveness does not decrease feelings of anger when dealing with discrimination. This finding was mixed in previous research. Some studies found that forgiveness can buffer the effects of anger (Breen et al., 2010; Toussaint, Shields, Dorn, & Slavich, 2016) while others found that having higher levels of trait anger can predict an unwillingness to forgive (Macaskill, 2012). Possessing and fostering the trait of forgiveness may allow an individual to better work through feelings of anger which can lead to a greater satisfaction with life, but forgiveness does not immediately resolve negative feelings regarding experiences of racial discrimination. The relationship between anger and forgiveness is complicated in regard to experiences of discrimination and warrants further research.

### Limitations

Although this study adds valuable information on the perceptions of discrimination and effects of psychological health among Polynesian emerging adults there are some limitations to consider. The majority of the participants (n=396, 93.6%) were affiliated with a specific religious group, The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints (LDS). Because of the lack of religious diversity among participants, these findings might not be an accurate representation of all Polynesian American emerging adults. Forgiveness and religious commitment are often correlated and looked at simultaneously in research. Having a highly religious participation group might not be an accurate representation of how all Polynesian American emerging adults would report trait forgiveness. Because the concept of forgiveness is taught extensively throughout the LDS religion, these participants might have more experiences developing and learning about forgiveness than those who are not religious or have a different background. Thus, the results may not be generalizable to the general population, but possibly resonate with Latterday Saint Polynesian American emerging adults.

## **Implications for Future Research**

Future research can look at the effectiveness of specific interventions that target and encourage forgiveness among Polynesian American emerging adults to examine how effective it is as a buffer when put into practice. Future research can also consider comparing the experiences of emerging Polynesian American adults to an older age demographic to see what psychological differences occur due to racial discrimination. It would also be interesting to further investigate the protective factor of education for Polynesians against the negative effects of discrimination and how we can better encourage graduation from high school and pursuing higher education.

### Conclusion

Research regarding the psychological effects of racial discrimination among Polynesian American emerging adults and the buffering effects of forgiveness requires more attention. The results have contributed to the vast research that attributes negative psychological outcomes to experiences of racial discrimination among ethnic minority groups. These findings in the specific population of emerging Polynesian American adults contributes to the limited research of this minority group. The results have increased the understanding of how the negative psychological effects of discrimination present in this population and the potential safeguard of fostering development of trait forgiveness to counter the effects. Findings from this study may have implications for other ethnic minority groups in the face of racial discrimination.

### REFERENCES

- Aiono, M. L. (2017). *Psychological well-being among Latter-day Saint Polynesian American emerging adults* [Unpublished master's thesis]. Brigham Young University. <a href="https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd/6709">https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd/6709</a>
- Alaedein-Zawawi, J. (2015). Religious commitment and psychological well-being: Forgiveness as a mediator. *European Scientific Journal*, 11(5), 117-141.
- Allen, G. E. K., Conklin, H., & Kane, D. K. (2017). Racial discrimination and psychological health among Polynesians in the US. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 23(3), 416-424. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/cdp0000133">https://doi.org/10.1037/cdp0000133</a>
- Allen, G. E. K., Cox, J., Smith, T. B., Hafoka, O., Griner, D., & Beecher, M. (2016).
  Psychotherapy utilization and presenting concerns among Polynesian American college students. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 44(1), 28-49.
  <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0011000015617534">http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0011000015617534</a>
- Allen, G. E. K., Garriott, P. O., Reyes, C. J., & Hsieh, C. (2013). Racial identity, phenotype, and self-esteem among biracial Polynesian/White individuals. *Family Relations*, *62*(1), 82-91. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3729.2012.00743.x">http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3729.2012.00743.x</a>
- Allen, G. E. K., & Heppner, P. P. (2011). Religiosity, coping, and psychological well-being among Latter-day Saint Polynesians in the U.S. *Asian American Journal of Psychology*, 2(1), 13–24. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0023266">http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0023266</a>
- Allen, G. E. K., Kim, B. S., Smith, T. B., & Hafoka, O. (2016). Counseling attitudes and stigma among Polynesian Americans. *The Counseling Psychologist*, *44*(1), 6-27. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0011000015618762">http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0011000015618762</a>

- Allen, G. E. K., & Smith, T. B. (2015). Collectivistic coping strategies for distress among Polynesian Americans. *Psychological Services*, *12*(3), 322–329. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/ser0000039
- Allen, G. E. K., & Wang, K. T. (2014). Examining religious commitment, perfectionism, scrupulosity, and well-being among LDS individuals. *Psychology of Religion and Spirituality*, 6(3), 257–264. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0035197
- Arnett, J. J. (2000). Emerging adulthood: A theory of development from the late teens through the twenties. *American Psychologist*, *55*(5), 469-480. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.55.5.469">http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.55.5.469</a>
- Arnett, J. J. (2007). Emerging adulthood: What is it, and what is it good for? *Child Development Perspectives*, *I*(2), 68-73. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-8606.2007.00016.x">http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-8606.2007.00016.x</a>
- Ayalon, L., & Gum, A. M. (2011). The relationships between major lifetime discrimination, everyday discrimination, and mental health in three racial and ethnic groups of older adults. *Aging & Mental Health*, *15*(5), 587-594.

  http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2010.543664
- Baron, R. M., & Kenny, D. A. (1986). The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: Conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *51*(6), 1173–1182. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.51.6.1173">http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.51.6.1173</a>
- Berry, J. W., Worthington, E. L., O'Connor, L. E., Parrott, L., & Wade, N. G. (2005).

  Forgivingness, vengeful rumination, and affective traits. *Journal of Personality*, 73(1), 183-226. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.2004.00308.x

- Breen, W. E., Kashdan, T. B., Lenser, M. L., & Fincham, F. D. (2010). Gratitude and forgiveness: Convergence and divergence on self-report and informant ratings.

  \*Personality and Individual Differences, 49(8), 932-937.

  http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2010.07.033
- Brinson, J., & Fisher, T. A. (1999). The ho'oponopono group: A conflict resolution model for school counselors. Journal for Specialists in Group Work, 24(4), 369-382. https://doi.org/10.1080/01933929908411444
- Broman, C. L. (1997). Race-related factors and life satisfaction among African Americans. *Journal of Black Psychology*, 23(1), 36–49.

  <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/00957984970231004">http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/00957984970231004</a>
- Brown-Rice, K. (2013). Examining the theory of historical trauma among Native Americans.

  \*Professional Counselor, 3(3), 105-116. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.15241/kbr.3.3.117">http://dx.doi.org/10.15241/kbr.3.3.117</a>
- Burns, S. T., & Garcia, G. (2017). Education level, occupational classification, and perceptions of differences for blacks in the United States. *Journal of Employment Counseling*, *54*(2), 51-62. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/joec.12053">http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/joec.12053</a>
- Burrow, A. L., & Hill, P. L. (2012). Flying the unfriendly skies?: The role of forgiveness and race in the experience of racial microaggressions. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, 152(5), 639-653. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00224545.2012.686461">http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00224545.2012.686461</a>
- Chae, D. H., & Walters, K. L. (2009). Racial discrimination and racial identity attitudes in relation to self-rated health and physical pain and impairment among two-spirit American Indians/Alaska Natives. *American Journal of Public Health*, *99*(1), 144-151. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2007.126003">http://dx.doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2007.126003</a>

- Chen, Y., Harris, S. K., Worthington, E. L., Jr., & VanderWeele, T. J. (2019). Religiously or spiritually-motivated forgiveness and subsequent health and well-being among young adults: An outcome-wide analysis. *The Journal of Positive Psychology*, *14*(5), 649-658. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/17439760.2018.1519591">http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/17439760.2018.1519591</a>
- Cheng, H. L., McDermott, R. C., Wong, Y. J., & McCullough, K. M. (2019). Perceived discrimination and academic distress among Latinx college students: A cross-lagged longitudinal investigation. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*. 67(3), 401-408. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/cou00000397
- Cheon, Y. M., & Yip, T. (2019). Longitudinal associations between ethnic/racial identity and discrimination among Asian and Latinx adolescents. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 48(9), 1736-1753. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10964-019-01055-6">http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10964-019-01055-6</a>
- Chia-Chen Chen, A., Szalacha, L. A., & Menon, U. (2014). Perceived discrimination and its associations with mental health and substance use among Asian American and Pacific Islander undergraduate and graduate students. *Journal of American College Health*, 62(6), 390-398. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2014.917648
- Chong, W. D. (2009). The influence of acculturation, religiosity, and forgiveness style on the general health of Korean Americans. [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. Liberty University.
- Chou, T., Asnaani, A., & Hofmann, S. G. (2012). Perception of racial discrimination and psychopathology across three US ethnic minority groups. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, *18*(1), 74-81. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0025432
- Cormack, D., Stanley, J., & Harris, R. (2018). Multiple forms of discrimination and relationships with health and wellbeing: findings from national cross-sectional surveys in

- Aotearoa/New Zealand. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, *17*(1), Article 26. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12939-018-0735-y
- Diener, E., Emmons, R. A., Larsen, R. J., & Griffin, S. (1985). The Satisfaction With Life Scale.

  \*\*Journal of Personality Assessment, 49(1), 71–75.\*\*

  http://dx.doi.org/10.1207/s15327752jpa4901\_13
- Erguner-Tekinapl, B. (2009). Daily experiences of racism and forgiving historical offenses: An African American experience. *International Journal of Human and Social Sciences*, *4*(1), 1-9.
- Fukumoto, M. (2013). Forgiveness, coping, and health outcomes among Asian Americans.

  (Publication No. 3604930) [Doctoral dissertation, Fuller Theological Seminary].

  ProQuest Dissertations Publishing.
- Garcia, G. M., David, E. J. R., & Mapaye, J. C. (2018). Internalized racial oppression as a moderator of the relationship between experiences of racial discrimination and mental distress among Asians and Polynesians. *Asian American Journal of Psychology*, 10(2), 103-112. https://doi.org/10.1037/aap0000124
- Gee, G. C., Spencer, M., Chen, J., Yip, T., & Takeuchi, D. T. (2007). The association between self-reported racial discrimination and 12-month DSM-IV mental disorders among Asian Americans nationwide. *Social Science & Medicine*, *64*(10), 1984-1996.

  <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2007.02.013">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2007.02.013</a>
- Gomez, J., Miranda, R., & Polanco, L. (2011). Acculturative stress, perceived discrimination, and vulnerability to suicide attempts among emerging adults. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 40(11), 1465-1476. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10964-011-9688-9

- Grollman, E. A. (2012). Multiple forms of perceived discrimination and health among adolescents and young adults. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, *53*(2), 199-214. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0022146512444289
- Harrell, S. P. (1994). The Racism and Life Experience Scales. [Unpublished manuscript].
- Hayes, A. F. (2013). *Introduction to mediation, moderation, and conditional process analysis: A regression-based approach*. Guilford Press.
- Hayes, M. H. (2009). Statistical digital signal processing and modeling. Wiley.
- Hope, E. C., Hoggard, L. S., & Thomas, A. (2015). Emerging into adulthood in the face of racial discrimination: Physiological, psychological, and sociopolitical consequences for African American youth. Translational Issues in Psychological Science, 1(4), 342-351.
  <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/tps0000041">http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/tps0000041</a>
- Houkamau, C. A., Stronge, S., & Sibley, C. G. (2017). The prevalence and impact of racism toward indigenous Māori in New Zealand. *International Perspectives in Psychology:* Research, Practice, Consultation, 6(2), 61-80. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/ipp0000070">http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/ipp0000070</a>
- Hudson, D. L., Puterman, E., Bibbins-Domingo, K., Matthews, K. A., & Adler, N. E. (2013).
   Race, life course socioeconomic position, racial discrimination, depressive symptoms and self-rated health. *Social Science & Medicine*, 97, 7-14.
   <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.07.031">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.07.031</a>
- Huynh, V. W., & Fuligni, A. J. (2010). Discrimination hurts: The academic, psychological, and physical well-being of adolescents. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 20(4), 916-941. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-7795.2010.00670.x
- Iwamoto, D. K., & Liu, W. M. (2010). The impact of racial identity, ethnic identity, Asian values, and race-related stress on Asian Americans and Asian international college

- students' psychological well-being. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *57*(1), 79-91. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0017393
- James, M. B. (2008). *Ho'oponopono: Assessing the effects of a traditional Hawaiian forgiveness technique on unforgiveness*. [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. Walden University.
- Johnson-Lawrence, V., Scott, J. B., & James, S. A. (2019). Education, perceived discrimination and risk for depression in a southern black cohort. *Aging & Mental Health*, *24*(11), 1872-1878. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2019.1647131
- Jones, M. L., & Galliher, R. V. (2015). Daily racial microaggressions and ethnic identification among Native American young adults. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority*Psychology, 21(1), 1-9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0037537
- Jordan II, T. A. (2017). Experiences of racism and race-based traumatic stress: The moderating effects of cyberracism, racial/ethnic identity, and forgiveness. [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. Georgia State University. <a href="https://scholarworks.gsu.edu/cps\_diss/125">https://scholarworks.gsu.edu/cps\_diss/125</a>
- Kaholokula, J. K. A., Antonio, M. C., Ing, C. K. T., Hermosura, A., Hall, K. E., Knight, R., & Wills, T. A. (2017). The effects of perceived racism on psychological distress mediated by venting and disengagement coping in Native Hawaiians. *BMC Psychology*, 5(1), 1-10. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s40359-017-0171-6">http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s40359-017-0171-6</a>
- Kane, D. K., Allen, G. K., Ming, M., Smith, T. B., Jackson, A. P., Griner, D., & Richards, P. S. (2021). Forgiveness and gratitude as mediators between religious commitment and well-Being among Latter-day Saint Polynesian Americans. Mental Health, Religion & Culture, 1-16. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/13674676.2021.1875205">https://doi.org/10.1080/13674676.2021.1875205</a>

- Krause, N. (2012). Studying forgiveness among older Whites, older Blacks, and older Mexican Americans. Journal of Religion, Spirituality & Aging, 24(4), 325-344. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/15528030.2012.706738">https://doi.org/10.1080/15528030.2012.706738</a>
- Kuppens, T., & Spears, R. (2014). You don't have to be well-educated to be an aversive racist, but it helps. *Social Science Research*, 45, 211-223.

  <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2014.01.006">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2014.01.006</a>
- Lee, D. L., & Ahn, S. (2011). Racial discrimination and Asian mental health: A meta-analysis.

  The Counseling Psychologist, 39(3), 463-489.

  <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0011000010381791">http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0011000010381791</a>
- Levine, D. S., Himle, J. A., Abelson, J. M., Matusko, N., Dhawan, N., & Taylor, R. J. (2014).

  Discrimination and social anxiety disorder among African-Americans, Caribbean Blacks, and non-Hispanic Whites. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 202(3), 224-230.

  <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/NMD.0000000000000099">http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/NMD.000000000000000099</a>
- Liu, S., Li, C. I., Wang, C., Wei, M., & Ko, S. (2019). Self-compassion and social connectedness buffering racial discrimination on depression among Asian Americans. *Mindfulness*, 11(3), 672-682. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s12671-019-01275-8
- Lovibond, P. F., & Lovibond, S. H. (1995). The structure of negative emotional states:

  Comparison of the Depression Anxiety Stress Scales (DASS) with the Beck Depression and Anxiety Inventories. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *33*(3), 335–343.

  <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0005-7967(94)00075-U">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0005-7967(94)00075-U</a>
- Macaskill, A. (2012). Differentiating dispositional self-forgiveness from other-forgiveness:

  Associations with mental health and life satisfaction. *Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, 31(1), 28-50. http://dx.doi.org/10.1521/jscp.2012.31.1.28

- Madubata, I. J., Odafe, M. O., Talavera, D. C., Hong, J. H., & Walker, R. L. (2018).

  Helplessness mediates racial discrimination and depression for African American young adults. *Journal of Black Psychology*, *44*(7), 626-643.

  <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0095798418811476">http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0095798418811476</a>
- Maxwell, M. (2016). Rage and social media: The effect of social media on perceptions of racism, stress appraisal, and anger expression among young African American adults.

  [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. Virginia Commonwealth University.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.25772/Q5JS-RE57">https://doi.org/10.25772/Q5JS-RE57</a>
- Miller, A. R. (2009). The relationship between racial discrimination induced anger and smoking among Black adolescents. [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. University of North Texas.
- Mossakowski, K. N., Wongkaren, T., & Uperesa, F. L. (2017). It is not Black and White:

  Discrimination and distress in Hawai 'i. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 23(4), 551-560. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/cdp0000139">http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/cdp0000139</a>
- Park, I. J., Wang, L., Williams, D. R., & Alegría, M. (2017). Does anger regulation mediate the discrimination—mental health link among Mexican-origin adolescents? A longitudinal mediation analysis using multilevel modeling. *Developmental Psychology*, 53(2), 340-352. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/dev0000235">http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/dev0000235</a>
- Pavot, W., & Diener, E. (1993). Review of the Satisfaction With Life Scale. *Psychological Assessment*, 5(2), 164 –172. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.5.2.164">http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.5.2.164</a>
- Pérez, D., Fortuna, L., & Alegría, M. (2008). Prevalence and correlates of everyday discrimination among U.S. Latinos. *Journal of Community Psychology*, *36*(4), 421–433. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/jcop.20221

- Pittman, C. T. (2011). Getting mad but ending up sad: The mental health consequences for African Americans using anger to cope with racism. *Journal of Black Studies*, 42(7), 1106-1124. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0021934711401737">http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0021934711401737</a>
- Polanco-Roman, L., & Miranda, R. (2013). Culturally related stress, hopelessness, and vulnerability to depressive symptoms and suicidal ideation in emerging adulthood. *Behavior Therapy*, 44(1), 75-87. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2012.07.002">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2012.07.002</a>
- Powell, W., Banks, K. H., & Mattis, J. S. (2017). Buried hatchets, marked locations:

  Forgiveness, everyday racial discrimination, and African American men's depressive symptomatology. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 87(6), 646-662.

  http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/ort0000210
- Preacher, K. J., & Hayes, A. F. (2008). Asymptotic and resampling strategies for assessing and comparing indirect effects in multiple mediator models. *Behavior Research Methods*, 40(3), 879-891. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.3758/BRM.40.3.879">http://dx.doi.org/10.3758/BRM.40.3.879</a>
- Raj, P., Elizabeth, C. S., & Padmakumari, P. (2016). Mental health through forgiveness:

  Exploring the roots and benefits. *Cogent Psychology*, *3*(1), 1-16.

  <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/23311908.2016.1153817">http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/23311908.2016.1153817</a>
- Schafer, J. L. (1999). Multiple imputation: A primer. *Statistical Methods in Medical Research*, 8(1), 3–15. http://dx.doi.org/10.1191/096228099671525676
- Seaton, E. K., Yip, T., & Sellers, R. M. (2009). A longitudinal examination of racial identity and racial discrimination among African American adolescents. *Child Development*, 80(2), 406-417. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2009.01268.x
- Sobel, M. E. (1982). Asymptotic confidence intervals for indirect effects in structural equation models? *Sociological Methodology*, *13*, 290–312. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/270723">http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/270723</a>

- Spielberger, C. D., Jacobs, G., Russell, S., & Crane, R. S. (1983). Assessment of anger: The State-Trait Anger Scale. *Advances in Personality Assessment*, *2*, 159–187.
- Stokes, J. E. (2019). Social integration, perceived discrimination, and self-esteem in mid-and later life: Intersections with age and neuroticism. *Aging & Mental Health*, *23*(6), 727-735. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2018.1450834">http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2018.1450834</a>
- Terao, R. (2017). *Ho'oponopono:'Ike'mana i'o: The source of the powerful truth* (Publication No. 10636256) [Doctoral dissertation, Azusa Pacific University]. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing.
- Terrell, F., Miller, A. R., Foster, K., & Watkins Jr, C. E. (2006). Racial discrimination-induced anger and alcohol use among black adolescents. *Adolescence*, *41*(163), 485-492.
- Torres, L., & Ong, A. D. (2010). A daily diary investigation of Latino ethnic identity, discrimination, and depression. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority*Psychology, 16(4), 561-568. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0020652
- Toussaint, L. L., Marschall, J. C., & Williams, D. R. (2012). Prospective associations between religiousness/spirituality and depression and mediating effects of forgiveness in a nationally representative sample of United States adults. *Depression Research and Treatment*, 2012, Article 267820 <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2012/267820">http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2012/267820</a>
- Toussaint, L., Shields, G. S., Dorn, G., & Slavich, G. M. (2016). Effects of lifetime stress exposure on mental and physical health in young adulthood: How stress degrades and forgiveness protects health. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 21(6), 1004-1014. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2012/267820">http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2012/267820</a>

- Toussaint, L. L., Shields, G. S., & Slavich, G. M. (2016). Forgiveness, stress, and health: A 5-week dynamic parallel process study. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, *50*(5), 727-735. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s12160-016-9796-6
- Urzúa, A., Cabrera, C., Carvajal, C. C., & Caqueo-Urízar, A. (2019). The mediating role of self-esteem on the relationship between perceived discrimination and mental health in South American immigrants in Chile. *Psychiatry Research*, 271, 187-194. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2018.11.028">http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2018.11.028</a>
- Wright, M. F., & Wachs, S. (2019). Does social support moderate the relationship between racial discrimination and aggression among Latinx adolescents? A longitudinal study. *Journal of Adolescence*, 73, 85-94. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2019.04.001
- Yeh, C. J., & Inose, M. (2003). International students' reported English fluency, social support satisfaction, and social connectedness as predictors of acculturative stress. *Counselling Psychology Quarterly*, 16(1), 15-28. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/0951507031000114058
- Yip, T., Gee, G. C., & Takeuchi, D. T. (2008). Racial discrimination and psychological distress: the impact of ethnic identity and age among immigrant and United States-born Asian adults. *Developmental Psychology*, 44(3), 787-800. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.44.3.787">http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.44.3.787</a>
- Yoon, D. P., & Lee, E. K. O. (2004). Religiousness/spirituality and subjective well-being among rural elderly Whites, African Americans, and Native Americans. *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment*, *10*(1), 191-211.

  http://dx.doi.org/10.1300/J137v10n01\_05
- Zeiders, K. H., Umaña-Taylor, A. J., & Derlan, C. L. (2013). Trajectories of depressive symptoms and self-esteem in Latino youths: Examining the role of gender and perceived

discrimination. Developmental Psychology, 49(5), 951-963.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/a0028866

### APPENDIX A

## **Institutional Review Board Approval Letter**

# **Campus Memorandum**

Brigham Young University The Institutional Review Board for Human Subjects

Re: Renewal Application of Approved Research Date: October 3, 2016

From: IRB Secretary To: Professor G.E. Kawika Allen

A-285 ASB 273 MCKB Email: irb@byu.edu Campus Mail

Your renewal application must be approved before your current approval expires. If IRB approval has expired, you cannot enroll new subjects and the research must stop. Studies that have not been re-approved by the expiration date will be closed.

Please send, fax or email one copy of this completed form to the IRB Secretary, Office of Research and Creative Activities, A-285 ASB, fax (801) 422-0620, irb@byu.edu, by the following date. 11-20-2016. Please respond even if you are done with your research.

IRB# X 130404	# X 130404 (IRB Use - Date Received)							
Protocol Title Psychological Well	Protocol Title Psychological Well-Being among Polynesian Americans							
Principal Investigator G.E. Kawika Allen								
Phone # 2-2620 Email gekawika_allen@byu.edu								
	o longer actively working with human eleted the data analysis on this study.							
subjects AND I have completed the data analysis on this study.  The Research is still ongoing. I have attached the following: A protocol summary (including your hypothesis and methods or procedures no more than a page long and A status report on the progress of the research including:  1. any adverse events, unanticipated problems involving risks to subjects or others and any withdrawal of subjects from the research or complaints about the research since the last IRB review. 2. a summary of any relevant recent literature, interim findings, and amendments or modifications to the research since the last review. 3. any relevant multi-center trial reports 4. any other relevant information, especially information about risks associated with the research 5. a copy of the current date-stamped consent document 6. a clean copy of the current informed consent document and any newly proposed consent documents 7. a clean copy of the current recruiting materials.  Any new amendments or proposed changes to the next approval period must be accompanied by the Amendment/Modification of Research Form. (if applicable)								
Number of subjects accrued d	luring the course of this study?							
How many subjects were enro	olled in this study since the last approval date?							
Signature: G. E. Kawika Allen	ignature: G. E. Kawika Allen Date: 10.10.2016							

### APPENDIX B

### **Instruments**

### **Daily Life Experience Scale (DLE)**

Discrimination. Participants' experiences with racial discrimination were assessed using an 18-item scale that asked about the racial hassles they may have experienced during the past year (Harrell, 1997). Sample items include "Others reacting to you as if they were afraid or intimidated," "Being insulted, called a name or harassed," and "Not being taken seriously." Participants were asked to rate each racial hassle they had experienced using a 6-point response scale assessing how often the event occurred over the past year (0 = never; 5 = once a week or more). Participants also rated how much each event bothered them on a 0 to 5 scale ( $\alpha$  = .89, 18 items). Only discrimination frequency ratings are used in the current study.

## Daily Life Experiences Questionnaire

0 =Never, 1 =Less than once, 2 =A few times, 3 =About once a month, 4 =A few times a month, 5 =Once a week or more

- 1. Being ignored, overlooked, or not given service (in a restaurant, store, etc.)
- 2. Being treated rudely or disrespectfully
- 3. Being accused of something or treated suspiciously
- 4. Others reacting to you as if they were afraid or intimidated
- 5. Being observed or followed while in public places
- 6. Being treated as if you were "stupid", being "talked down to"
- 7. Your ideas or opinions being minimized, ignored or devalued
- 8. Overhearing or being told an offensive joke or comment
- 9. Being insulted, called a name, or harassed
- 10. Others expecting your work to be inferior
- 11. Not being taken seriously
- 12. Being left out of conversations or activities
- 13. Being treated in an "overly" friendly or superficial way
- 14. Other people avoiding you
- 15. Being mistaken for someone who serves others (i.e., janitor)
- 16. Being stared at by strangers
- 17. Being laughed at, made fun of, or taunted
- 18. Being mistaken for someone else of your same race

### **Trait Forgiveness Scale (TFS)**

Directions: Indicate the degree to which you agree or disagree with each statement below by using the following scale:

- 5 = Strongly Agree
- 4 = Mildly Agree
- 3 = Agree and Disagree Equally
- 2 = Mildly Disagree

# 1 = Strongly Disagree

 1. People close to me probably think I hold a grudge too long.
 2. I can forgive a friend for almost anything.
3. If someone treats me badly, I treat him or her the same.
 4. I try to forgive others even when they don't feel guilty for what they did.
 5. I can usually forgive and forget an insult.
6. I feel bitter about many of my relationships.
7. Even after I forgive someone, things often come back to me that I resent.
8. There are some things for which I could never forgive even a loved one.
 9. I have always forgiven those who have hurt me.
10. I am a forgiving person.

# Scoring

To score the TFS such that higher scores reflect higher trait forgiv-ingness, first reverse score items 1, 3, 6, 7, and 8. After items are reverse scored, add the 10 items to get the total score.

# **Depression Anxiety Stress Scale-21 (DASS-21)**

	ASS <sub>21</sub>		Date:					
state	Please read each statement and circle a number 0, 1, 2 or 3 which indicates how much the statement applied to you <i>over the past week</i> . There are no right or wrong answers. Do not spend too much time on any statement.							
The	rating scale is as follows:							
1 A 2 A	id not apply to me at all pplied to me to some degree, opplied to me to a considerable opplied to me very much, or mos	degree, or a good part of	time					
1	I found it hard to wind down			0	1	2	3	
2	I was aware of dryness of my	mouth		0	1	2	3	
3	I couldn't seem to experience	any positive feeling at al	I	0	1	2	3	
4	I experienced breathing difficu		d breathing,	0	1	2	3	
5	I found it difficult to work up th	e initiative to do things		0	1	2	3	
6	I tended to over-react to situat	tions		0	1	2	3	
7	I experienced trembling (eg, ir	n the hands)		0	1	2	3	

8	I felt that I was using a lot of nervous energy	0	1	2	3
9	I was worried about situations in which I might panic and make a fool of myself	0	1	2	3
10	I felt that I had nothing to look forward to	0	1	2	3
11	I found myself getting agitated	0	1	2	3
12	I found it difficult to relax	0	1	2	3
13	I felt down-hearted and blue	0	1	2	3
14	I was intolerant of anything that kept me from getting on with what I was doing	0	1	2	3
15	I felt I was close to panic	0	1	2	3
16	I was unable to become enthusiastic about anything	0	1	2	3
17	I felt I wasn't worth much as a person	0	1	2	3
18	I felt that I was rather touchy	0	1	2	3
19	I was aware of the action of my heart in the absence of physical exertion (eg, sense of heart rate increase, heart missing a beat)	0	1	2	3
20	I felt scared without any good reason	0	1	2	3
21	I felt that life was meaningless	0	1	2	3

Depression Anxiety Stress Scale-21 (DASS-21; Lovibond & Lovibond, 1995) includes three subscales: Depression, Anxiety, and Stress. The Depression (7 items; e.g., "I felt downhearted and blue") and Anxiety (7 items; e.g., "I felt I was close to panic") subscales were used in this study as psychological indicators. The DASS-21 assesses the emotional levels of depression, anxiety, and stress, and is rated on

a Likert-type scale ranging from 0 (did not apply to me at all) to 3 (applied to me very much, or most of the time). Cronbach's alpha for all subscales were ranged from .84 to .91 (Lovibond & Lovibond, 1995).

## **Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale (RSE)**

Please indicate the statement below that would best describe you based on the following scale:

1	2	3	4
Strongly	Disagree	Agree	Strongly
Disagree	Somewhat	Somewhat	Agree
<ul><li>2. At times</li><li>3. I feel that</li></ul>	whole, I am satisfied with mys s, I think I am no good at all at I have a number of good qu e to do things as well as most	alities	

5.	I feel I do not have much to be proud of
6.	I certainly feel useless, at times.
7.	I feel that I'm a person of worth, at least on an equal plane with others.
8.	I wish I could have more respect for myself
9.	All in all, I am inclined to feel that I am a failure.
10.	I take a positive attitude toward myself

## **Trait Anger Scale (TAS)**

1. I have a fiery temper.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

2. I am quick tempered.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

3. I am a hotheaded person.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

4. I get annoyed when I am singled out for correction.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

5. It makes me furious when I am criticized in front of others.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

6. I get angry when I am slowed down by other's mistakes.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

7. I feel infuriated when I do a good job and get a poor evaluation.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

8. I fly off the handle.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

9. I feel annoyed when I am not given recognition for doing good work.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

10. People who think they are always right irritate me.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

11. When I get mad, I say nasty things.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

12. I feel irritated.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

13. I feel angry.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

14. When I get frustrated, I feel like hitting someone.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

15. It makes my blood boil when I am pressured.

Almost never

Sometimes

Often

Almost always

The Trait Anger Scale (TAS; Spielberger, Jacobs, Russell, & Crane, 1983). The TAS is a 15-item self-report scale for assessing anger as a personality trait in terms of the frequency of angry states experienced over time. Alpha coefficients among college students were reported as .87 for Forgivingness, Vengeful Rumination, Affective Traits 195

males and .87 for females. Among Navy recruits, alpha coefficients were .87 for males and .84 for females.

# **Satisfaction with Life Scale (SWLS)**

Below are five statements that you may agree or disagree with. Using the scale below to indicate your agreement with each item. Please be open and honest in your responding.

1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Strongly		Slightly		Slightly		
Strongly Disagree Agree	Disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Agree	

1.	In most	ways	my	life	is (	lose	to	my	id	eal.		
----	---------	------	----	------	------	------	----	----	----	------	--	--

- 2. The conditions of my life are excellent.
- 3. I am satisfied with my life.
  4. So far I have gotten the important things I want in life.
- 5. If I could live my life over, I would change almost nothing.